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PARADISE ISLAND BEACH CLUB

Annual General Meeting

Thursday, November 9, 2017
The meeting was held at the Paradise Island Beach Club (“PIBC”).  Chairman of the PIBC Management Committee, James Martens called the meeting to order at 4:00 p.m. The Chairman confirmed that the members present and the proxies received exceeded the minimum requirement of six (6) members or 110 proxies.

Introductions

Mr. Martens welcomed attendees and introduced the Management Committee members.  Present were:-

· James Martens – Chairman

· Monica Berckes – Member Representative / Elected

· Robert Groff – Founder Member / Appointed

· Maria Castrechini – Founder Member / Appointed 

· Tony Knowles – General Manager

It was noted that Scott Sieck (Member Representative / Elected) was not present at the Meeting, but that he had participated in a conference call with other Members prior to the Meeting.  The Chairman requested that Mr. Sieck be recognized for the huge contributions he continues to make to the Club and the attendees gave a round of applause in appreciation.  

Mr. Martens announced that Theresa Haven-Adderley was Recording Secretary for the Meeting.  

Following is a list of Members present and number of weeks owned:

	Name
	# of Weeks Owned
	Villa # for this stay

	Karin E. Fried
	1
	4

	Glenna Martens
	2
	3

	Betsy Froehling
	2
	15 & 36

	Bonnie Curry
	1
	18

	Judith Tonra/McCosh
	4
	9, 12, & 7 (changed from 3, 6 & 12)

	Vicki Gilgor
	2
	10

	Henry & Lynn Koprowski
	2
	12A

	Lorraine Semsky 
	3
	6

	Alexander Rosano
	1
	29

	Bill Morgan
	-
	32

	Wende Harrison
	1
	41

	Jim Dagustine
	1
	30

	Paul Wirth
	8
	33

	Mary Barrows
	1
	5

	John Phillips (Semsky)
	3
	6

	Michael Smith
	1
	24

	Mik Berckes
	1
	1


Mr. Martens presented the agenda for the Meeting and the 2016 AGM Minutes and invited motions to accept.  

Meeting Agenda and 2016 AGM Minutes:

Motion to accept the Meeting Agenda and the 2016 AGM Minutes as re-posted to the Club’s website

· 1st – Vicki Gilgor
· 2nd – Lorraine Semsky
Unanimous vote.

Mr. Martens presented the Chairman’s Report and noted the following:-

· The past week was especially sad because of the passing of the Club’s own Captain Kirk and Keith Neely.  They will be missed.

· The Club has now installed a new air-conditioning system, moving away from the old Freon system, which is no longer available.  The new systems are much more efficient (averaging between 30% and 40% savings).

· LED lighting is being looked into.  
· Instant hot water system is working well.  It improves the Club experience and is much more efficient.

· Generator System – Because of the electricity outages which have become more frequent in recent years, and as a result of the active hurricane seasons, the Club has purchased a generator system at a cost of $170,000.

· The seawall expansion/repair – It is critical to have this in place because without it, we could have tremendous damage to Club property in the event of inclement weather.  

· During the last shut-down period, we found subterranean termites in some of the buildings.  We fumigated these during the shut-down.

· New television sets were purchased (several thousand dollars), without a special assessment.  

· There was a big order of new furniture which was supposed to be delivered to the Club in September, but didn’t arrive because of bad weather and other issues.  We had to hire another company to make the delivery and the furniture should be in Nassau in about 60 days.

· Another project being considered is the replacement of all tiles.  This would be a big improvement.

· There is the ongoing situation related to the defaulted weeks.  Currently, these are at 210 (a few years ago, they were up to 300).  In 2012, the Club actually peaked at 800+ for defaulted weeks).  Now the situation is manageable; there is an aggressive rental program to cover for the weeks that are defaulted.

Financial Overview:

The Chairman noted that the 2016 financial information will be posted to the “Members Only” section of the Club’s website and invited Members to review and advise should there be any queries and/or comments.

Management Report: 

Vote of thanks:  Management thanks the Management Committee and the Members of the Club for the opportunity given to serve and the general support to the Management team.  Special thanks given to Scott Sieck who is unable to be at the Meeting, for the huge contributions he continues to make.

The Club continues to steadily improve.  There are a number of upgrades being made to the property and the Units to ensure that the overall vacation experience at the Club continues to be improved.   
The following points are to be noted:- 

Rental Reservations:  A special reservations department has been set up to deal with rentals.  Emphasis continues to be placed on the rentals as a deterrent to the defaulted weeks.  
Premises/Improvements:  Since the last AGM, improvements continue to be made to the Club.  These include:-

a) New mattresses which have been purchased and placed in all of the Units;

b) Better quality pillows have been placed in the Units;

c) Flat-screen HD television sets have now been installed in the Living Room of each Unit;

d) Television programming has improved – the property has been re-wired and the old coaxle cables removed and replaced with new cables.  Better television programming has been arranged;

e) Air-conditioning ducts have been repaired and cleaned.

The tiles have been in place for almost 30 years now and the state of them has been noted during inspections.  Management is addressing these, targeting the worst ones first.  Because of the recent fumigation for termites, this improvement has been delayed slightly.

Fibreglass shower stalls are being replaced with accessible stalls.  These replacements will continue into 2018.

Management is disappointed that the new furniture did not arrive as planned; it was anticipated that these would be put in place during the shut-down, but the subterranean termites had to be addressed in any event.  We experienced an active hurricane season in September, and, fortunately, we escaped unscathed.  Despite this, we still had to prepare for them.  The preventive measures would protect the Club somewhat against the possibility of having to close for repairs  - as was experienced by the Club’s neighbors who sustained a lot of damage during the hurricane season last year with costly repairs and property closure for six months.  The installation of plywood to protect the windows and doors of the Units was costly.  Management is looking into having roll-down shutters installed, initially on those Units near the ocean.

The new generator was installed and it came with a fuel tank with 3-days’ supply of fuel.  Having regard to what happened this year in the Caribbean Islands, Management took a decision to upgrade the supply and now the generator has a 2-week fuel supply for the whole property.

We have completed the finishing touches to the sea-wall and the ocean-front Villas are protected.  We are considering having the sea-wall extend the whole length of the property.

An additional gate has been installed to the west side of the property (near Miramar).  We have noticed that the beach in that area is now being used more by the Club’s guests since the installation of the additional gate.  Management is also looking at the possibility of installing a gate security system which should be completed in 2018.

To further improve the Club and to show appreciation to the Members, Management has agreed with the following recommendations/actions:
a) Wi-fi: 
Previously, Club Members were charged $25 for use of wi-fi for 3 devices.  The Management Committee has decided to do away with the charge and make wi-fi available to everyone;
b) Pool Bar: We were challenged with making this venture profitable.  We installed a control system on the bottles and are looking at a better turnover going forward.  There are other technological advances being looked into.

The Club lost two of its staff members during the past week.  We were quite sad to hear that Captain Kirk and Keith Neely passed away.  They will be sorely missed.  Both gentlemen did a lot on the property and were well-known and loved.  

We have a wonderful team at the Club who are excited to take care of the Members.   We take this opportunity to give recognition to a few of them who have gone above and beyond in their duties, contributing greatly to the Club’s success and the comfort of its Members.  These are:  
· Gene Dorsey – Beach Attendant

· Joseph Vancrier – Beach Attendant

· Denise Moore – Accounts

· Sherell Brown – Head Chef

Tony expressed thanks to all for the opportunity afforded by being the Club’s General Manager.  

2017 Elections:

Two candidates participated in the elections process for the position of Committee Member.  There were a total of 479 votes received. Management congratulated Mr. Rice on his election and thanked Mr. Carillo for offering himself for the elections, acknowledging that he is another great person who loves the Club.

 Following are the nominees and voting results:-

	Nominee
	Total 

	Joseph F. Carillo II
	 131

	David Rice
	  348


Unfinished Business from 2016:  Mention was made of the new furniture, the delivery of which was delayed primarily because of weather issues.  There were no other items presented to the Meeting. 

New Business: 

Management presented Monica Berckes as the Management Representative who would be taking note of the questions/comments from Members and answers by the Management Committee Members.  It was noted that Monica has a background in marketing and brings passion to the Management Committee.  She has already brought excellent ideas and suggestions that will positively impact the international exposure and general visibility of the Club .  Her efforts include spearheading the upgrade of the Club’s Website. She reported as follows:
The Club is looking at scrubbing the website to give it a new, fresh look.  It is hoped that this would be done in about 4 weeks.  There are 2 great features to be added to the website.  These are:
· “Book it now” availability – for this the Club needs merchant online credit card capability.  Previously there was a risk because there is no EIN tax system; and
· “Chat now” capability.
There will also be a “Members Only” page Club is trying to capture a default market.  
Efforts underway to ensure that the Club shows up on page 1 when persons visit Google sites.

Phase 2 of the website overhaul will allow Members to pay online and post their interests about selling weeks to allow the Club to identify inventory.  

Monica as thanked for her efforts.

Questions/comments and answers included the following:

· The Club’s Beach was voted in the top 20 world-wide.  (Cabbage Beach was voted #6 of 100)
· Management should consider suppressing the election vote numbers.
· In response to an inquiry made as to what a week’s rental currently costs:-
Price depends on the view and the season and the stay should be Saturday to Saturday:

a) $5,000 per week for Oceanfront for fixed week; <$4000 for sun.
b) $4,500 per week for Oceanfront during February to late March; $3,200 for Sun.
c) $3,500 for Oceanfront during swing season; $2,800 for sun.
d) $3,200 for Oceanfront during the summer season; $2,200 for sun.
e) $2,200 for Oceanfront during 2 fixed weeks (37 & 38 – hurricane months – late August, September and early October); $1,500 for sun.
· Wi-Fi:  Management was thanked for the introduction of free wi-fi.  This effort was applauded by Members.
· Water pressure: Sometimes this is very slow in the shower.  It was noted that there is an outside utility supplier  and that it does not only affect the Club.
· Some Members have experienced the need for repairs to their Units but have not reported this to Management.  It was noted that 3 kitchen cabinets needed repairs.    Management advised that hardwood cabinets are being installed now.  These should last for quite a while.
· There continues to be great assistance from the staff, but the condition of some of the Units should be improved.  The cleaning staff should make notes of any repairs needed.
· Is there a sub-committee for the selection of stations on the television?  Stations are included in packages supplied by the cable provider.  The selected packages keep costs down.  It was noted that there is no financial or Bloomberg channels.  It was suggested that these can be accessed through the computer.  Mention was made of “Sling TV”  which is a US internet television service which could accommodate the channels mentioned.
· Thanks were given to Tony and his staff and the Board Members for all of the efforts being made on behalf of the Club Members to enhance their stay.
· Can Board Members supercede existing Members’ reservations?  It was noted that a situation occurred this week where a Member who had 2 Units was told on arrival that the Units were not available to them as they (Oceanview Units) were being used by Board Members.  It was also noted that this member was given Oceanfront Villas and was satisfied that there was no step-down in the Club experience.  It was uncertain whether there may have been a glitch in the reservation system, but Members were assured that there was no ill intent.  
· It was also noted that the only perk Board Members get for all the work they put in to the Club over the years for all Members is to stay in an Oceanview Unit, when available.  One Board Member confirmed that he did not have an Oceanview Unit.  
· A personal attestation was given as to the remarkable amount of thought, effort and time put into making the Club a wonderful place.

· It was suggested that there be updates made to the Pool Bar – While the need to get to a certain amount of profit and get liquor costs in line is understood, it is noted that the cups are now smaller and the drinks more expensive.  Once the costs and sales data is received, it’s one thing to make a profit, but Management should make sure value perception does not affect the business.    It was also noted that in The Bahamas there is a challenge with cost of goods.  A comparison was made between the cost of a case of beer, for example, in the United States versus the cost in The Bahamas.  In the United States, the cost would be $24 while in The Bahamas it would be $60.  This challenge extends to the locally made beer also.  The other issues include over-pouring of alcoholic beverages, inexperience of staff and theft.  Management was invited to disseminate information with specificity so that Members can understand better the challenges.

· Management noted that for the winter season, the Pool Bar and the Mini Bar were the greatest losses, even though that season was the busiest.  Management confirmed that its expectation is only that these would break even.  
· Member comment - About 12 to 13 years ago he thought the Club would go under.  He noted that what the Management Team and staff have been doing is phenomenal.  He suggested that Management could consider ways to make the Pool Bar more desirable and these could include:-

· Have a Happy Hour;

· Play more upbeat music;

· Offer buckets of beers or water or sodas on ice – have patrons pay a security deposit of, say, $10 for the bucket to ensure that they are returned and not left on the beach or elsewhere.   
· Members are encouraged to send in any comments by email.
Adjournment: 

Motion to adjourn the Meeting

· 1st – Tonra McCosh; 

· 2nd – Vikki Gilgor 

Unanimous vote.

The 2017 Annual General Meeting of the Members of the Paradise Island Beach Club was adjourned at 5:15 p.m.
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